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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
November 18, 2015
8:30 a.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown
Excused: Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Member Katrina Brown; Kirk Sherman and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein, Angela Moyer and Teresa Eichner – Finance Department; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 8:35 a.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Annual contribution agreement
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman distributed and discussed a set of items for consideration produced as a result of a meeting yesterday of representatives of the Council Auditor’s Office, the administration and Chairman Bill Gulliford. The issues for consideration were: 1) 10-year agreement period; 2) contribution floor of $114,187,538 (current year’s amount); 3) re-set the millage rates to achieve the combined floor amount of $114,187,538; 4) establish an annual increase mechanism; 5) address BMAP credits; 6) JEA agreement to hold City harmless for increased service charges; 7) JEA to contribute an additional $25 million up-front for septic tank phase-out purposes.
In response to a question from Council Member Boyer, JEA CEO Paul McElroy said that the JEA prefers 5-year agreements running through 2018 (current agreement) and then 2023. Mr. Sherman noted that the millage rate on which the contribution is currently calculated has not changed since 2003. Council President Anderson advocated for a contribution that is simple and provides for a win/win scenario in which both the City and the JEA benefit from increases in JEA’s operating efficiency or from its expansion into new lines of business. Chairman Gulliford advocated for the City staying out of JEA’s business decisions, which are the purview of the JEA board and management. Mr. McElroy advocated for a system that is consistent and reliable for both parties and noted that the millage calculation has not set the contribution amount for the last 8 years; it has been set by the minimum increase provision during that period. He said that the operating margins are very different in each of the business lines (electric, water, sewer, potentially natural gas, potentially solar power, etc.) so a flat percentage of gross revenue calculation may not be a good fit in all instances. Council Member Boyer expressed concern about the JEA’s potential ability to enter into business lines in competition with private industry using its tax-free advantage and agreed with the concept of allowing new business lines several years to ramp up to full operation before being figured into the contribution calculation.
Ms. Boyer asked for historical data over the past decade on how a minimum contribution calculation based on a maximum 1.75% consumer price index would have compared with the $2.5 million minimum contribution increase currently in place.

Ms. Boyer noted that the City and JEA need to explore the issue of BMAP credits well before the new state regulations take effect in 2023. The amount of credits the City will need to acquire from the JEA and how that will affect the City’s prioritization of its septic tank phase-out projects.
In response to a question, Mr. Mousa stated that items to be covered in the context of City discounts and operating charges for JEA services should include, at a minimum: street lights; traffic signals; electric, water and sewer charges to City facilities; and chilled water. He indicated that the JEA is interested in converting street lights to LED technology which will provide large electricity savings (which in turn impacts on the utility’s revenues and therefore potentially the contribution amount) but involves large up-front capital costs.
Chairman Gulliford said that Jody Brooks will be providing him with a copy of the Sarasota County ordinance that establishes a sewer service availability fee that is imposed on all properties that have access to a central sewer system, whether they are connected to that system or not. Council Member Brown felt that the suggested JEA up-front contribution of $25 million for septic tank phase-outs and the $25 million City match over 10 years would be a start on addressing the issues, but comes nowhere near meeting the full magnitude of the need (estimated at $300 million or more). Mr. Mousa suggested that the City’s stormwater fee is one possibility to be used as the source of the City’s $25 million match to the JEA funds. The administration is in the process of reviewing the stormwater fee and its use and will be reporting its findings to the Special CIP Committee in early 2016. Mr. Gulliford noted that the City is in a fast growth mode in some areas (especially the Northside) where the JEA has no sewer service, so the septic tank problem is still growing. Council Member Boyer requested research on how other jurisdictions help citizens pay for the up-front costs of the utility tap fees and connection costs that are not eligible for UTIP or CDBG funding. Ms. Brooks noted that Constitutional equal protection requirements are a factor in determining who the City and/or JEA can fund without excluding others equally situated.
Council President Anderson asked that the JEA be given an opportunity to make its case at a future meeting for issues about which it has strong preferences.

The committee will meet again on November 24th.
Meeting Adjourned: 9:44 a.m.
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